

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commissioners
Wednesday, February 17, 2021
 4:00pm Zoom Meeting
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Sandy Friede
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Sewer Collection Superintendent, David Shaw

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Engineer, Jon-Eric White
Assistant Water Superintendent, Christopher Hood

Water Distribution Manager, Jonathan Carey

1. Mayor Holaday

Not in attendance.

2. Moment of Silence

· Commissioner Tomasz proposed that a conference room at the water plant or the DPS be renamed the Robert Cook Room to commemorate his 30 years of service to the Water Sewer Commission.  He stated there would probably need to be some sort of approval from the Mayor or the City Council.  Mr. Furnari suggested a plaque outlining his history with the Commission.  

· With the vacancy of the Vice Chairperson position, Commissioner Tomasz asked Commissioner Friede and Commissioner Jones who would like to take that position.  Commissioner Jones volunteered.  

Commissioner Friede made a motion to appoint Roger Jones as Vice Chairperson and Commissioner Tomasz seconds that motion.  Commissioner Tomasz asks all those in favor say I.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

3. Appointments/Customer Issues
· Tyler Allen from the Juicery, 40 State Street appeared.  Mr. Allen acknowledged that he had interactions with a couple of people in the City over the past couple of months and is happy to bring everyone up to speed on their specific request and circumstances.  He stated when he received a quarterly water bill at the end of 2020 it was quite large, about $6,000, which far exceeded their normal run rate.  At this point they were advised to make a good faith payment and that was paid in the amount of $1,373.44.  That payment was to reflect their historical use of water.  He was told he could put in the request for an abatement and that should result in the remainder of the bill being abated.  He said in the initial abatement request about $2,000 of the balance was abated and is greatly appreciated but he is here to request you to reconsider and hopefully can do something to get the rest of the balance of that bill abated.  He said for those of you not familiar with our business we are a smoothie and juice bar and are in the hospitality business and I’m sure you all can imagine the impact of COVID-19 on our business has been extremely challenging since about March of last year.  We are really doing everything we can to keep our staff employed and not reduce hours.  Every instance where we can go and fight for every dollar is helping us do that and this is one of those circumstances for us.  Commissioner Jones said the Commission has a policy and it was implemented which is to abate half of the over amount, which has been done and we talked last month about allowing them to set up a payment plan if they so choose to pay the rest.   Commissioner Friede said she agreed with Commissioner Jones.  We have a policy and we should stick to the policy.  She acknowledged that it is a tough time for a lot of people but we need to be consistent.  Commissioner Tomasz agreed with both Commissioners.  He felt the Commission would set a dangerous precedent if they did not follow the policy.  He stated that we would work to accommodate the business with any kind of payment plan.  Mr. Allen said he does understand the Board’s decision on the matter.  He stated his position on this matter is that they receive the quarterly bills and as soon as they saw there was an issue a plumber was brought in immediately, the problem was rectified and our usage went back to normal.  He said part of their perspective on this matter is if the billing was done more frequently than quarterly, which we have been told the City does not have the infrastructure to accommodate, we would never have had this problem in the first place.  If we received a monthly bill and noticed that overage we would be in a much different position than we are today.  He said where they are coming from is every dollar is critically important right now.  The business has taken such a huge hit from COVID, less people are going out, we don’t have dining in stores and we are trying to provide good quality jobs to members of your community, keep them employed and not reduce hours.  I would humbly ask that you reconsider.  Commissioner Jones asked if small business support from COVID helped the business out.  Mr. Allen said yes however they received a PPE loan from the first round and those funds were completely exhausted before we ran into this issue.  We applied for a grant through the Massachusetts State Growth Capital Corporation and that grant is still pending.  In the future we may have some flexibility when that comes through.  We don’t want to count on that.  We are trying to preserve our capital and keep everyone employed.  Ms. Knight said that she does not feel it is the City’s responsibility for personal property maintenance.  She feels the policy should be followed.  Commissioner Tomasz said that whatever the business can pay over time would be fine.  The Commission just wants them to make a sincere effort to pay the remaining balance.  Mr. Allen asked if those deferred payments would be interest free.  Ms. Knight said she will look into that but the City is bound by Mass General Law but she will speak to the Treasurer and see if there can be a special condition placed on the account.  Commissioner Tomasz asked Commissioner Jones and Friede if the interest charge could be waived would they be in agreement.  Commissioner Friede said yes as long as reasonable payments are being made consistently and at an amount that it doesn’t take forever to be paid down.  Mr. Allen thanked the Commission for hearing him out.  
· Mr. Lawton from 57 Curzon Mill Road appeared before the Commission.  He stated last summer he installed a new pool and heard if you fill it up with water from the City you can file an abatement and not pay the sewer portion of the bill.  He paid the water bill in full.  He didn’t know there was a deadline to file the abatement since he had paid the water bill in full and when he submitted the request it was a couple of days or weeks over that deadline.  It was declined on that regulation.  He was hoping that because he always paid his water and sewer bills on time and was hoping the Commission will reconsider.  Commissioner Jones feels the 30 day limit should be waived.  Commissioner Friede agreed.  Commissioner Tomasz agreed and said as long as folks make an honest effort to do what’s right he feels they should get an abatement.  Commissioner Jones suggested increasing the time span since there has been a lot of appeals because they went over the 30 days but they are within 45 days.  He asked the Commission if the rules were changed to 45 days would that be acceptable.  Commissioner Tomasz reminded the Commission that just two months ago they changed it from 15 to 30 days.  Commissioner Friede asked Ms. Knight if most people who are filing for an abatement are late and she said yes.  Commissioner Friede asked if changing it to 45 days would cause any problems.  Ms. Knight said the matter should be tabled to the next meeting to understand what the impact of that would be.  Commissioner Tomasz said Mr. Lawton would receive an abatement.
· Theodore Kyriakakis from 2 River Street appeared before the Commission.  He stated that he recently moved to that address in October.  They got their first bill in mid-December and were surprised by the amount since the bill was for two months.  It was over $600.  They checked for leaks in the toilets.  After several conversations mentioned that there is an irrigation system that was shut off at the end of October that could prove to have a leak. By this time it was late January and we learned of the abatement process.  I wanted to get an opportunity to get it in on time.  I sent in an explanation of my situation and made a request despite not having any evidence of it having been fixed.  I have since spoken to the irrigation company that closed down my system and they informed me they are not able to test for a leak because it is winter time.  Given the ground is frozen turning on the system to check for a leak would risk further damage and possibly more leaks.  I’m in a situation where I can’t check this out until probably April until the ground thaws and the risk of freezing passes.  What I am requesting is can I get an abatement to reflect what is your typical usage for a family of three.  I also got some historic numbers on what the prior resident had used.  I understand in June it was roughly half of the usage that I had in just two months. I guess the August bill was abnormally high.  I wasn’t aware of any leakage issues from the prior owner.   Massachusetts is a buyer beware State.  Those things don’t have to be disclosed so I wasn’t able to determine that before the inspection and getting the irrigation system closed.  Commissioner Jones asked if there was a shut off to the system and has he checked his usage since then.  Mr. Kyriakakis did get readings and tracked it himself by the meter and he is using 23 cubic feet on average per day.  The office did an electronic readout and it corroborated my numbers.  The system was shut off in October.  Ms. Knight confirmed that it was her that he spoke with and she sent the technician out to get a reading and that it did prove the leak subsided because his consumption went back down.  Ms. Knight feels the outlier is the irrigation system.  He responded by saying that he plans on having the irrigation company investigate where the leak is and fix it when he can turn the system on.  Commissioner Jones felt there was not much the Commission could do to help him at this point.  Commissioner Tomasz looked back at the previous owner’s consumption and the August consumption is significantly higher amount of water usage.  He referenced that previous billing cycles where the irrigation system would be used.  He stated that using the irrigation system greatly adds to your water bills.  It’s not applicable to look at what you are using now versus then when the summer has a lot of water use.   One thing Commissioner Tomasz proposed would be to go back 5 years, take that average and abate your most recent water usage and go from there.  Commissioner Friede asked if we should use the average of August for the past five years.  Commissioner Tomasz said that was correct.  He said to take the average and see what the most recent one is and that will be his base bill and we can abate the difference between the five year average and what he recently got.  Commissioner Friede thinks that would be abating 6,000.  She then said it looks like his average is about 15,000 so that would be 5,000.  Commissioner Tomasz agreed.  Commissioner Friede asked if he was suggesting we abate half of the delta.  Commissioner Tomasz said that is what he believes we normally do.  He wanted Ms. Knight to confirm.  Ms. Knight said it would abate a large amount of the sewer charges because it’s mostly water.  Commissioner Friede said she is amenable to that and it seems fair.  Commissioner Jones agreed as well.  Mr. Kyriakakis said that would be great.  Commissioner Tomasz urged Mr. Kyriakakis to get the system checked out in the spring.  He agreed.  He was also told that he could file one abatement in a 10-year period.  Mr. Carey stated that he dealt with a recent customer that had an irrigation system and a pool and they also had an issue with irrigation.  Their bill was about $3500.  He said it all depends on Mr. Kyriakakis’ personal situation but just know in the next ten years if you had a major critical issue you’re trading that $600 bill for possibly a much higher one.  Mr. Kyriakakis thanked the Commission for granting him the abatement. 
Commissioner Jones made a motion to abate Mr. Kyriakakis’ bill.  Commissioner Tomasz seconds the motion.  Commissioner Tomasz asked all those in favor say I.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

· 52 Purchase Street did not appear.

4. Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Friede made a motion to approve the Minutes of the 1/21/21 meeting.  Commissioner Jones seconds the motion.  Commissioner Tomasz asked all those in favor say I.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)
5. Artichoke River Woods Conservation Restriction Approval
Mr. Cusick stated the Commissioner’s should have received the following documents:  

· A memo from him and Geordie Vining about the purchasing of the Rogers Property.

· A draft CR.  The CR got final approval from EOEA.  Nothing was changed from the draft that you received.  Mr. Cusick asked if there was any feedback or questions regarding the transaction.  Right now there is a hearing date for Mass DEP for the 24th.  That is a requirement for them based of the Drinking Water Supply grant we got from them.  There were other requirements regarding abutters.  He thanked Julie for helping out with that as it was a real short crunch time and why we wanted to get this done at this meeting—that you were approving the transaction if you so choose to.  We’d be able to move forward with all the documents for the closing for the end of March.  He stated he was here to answer any questions.  Commissioner Tomasz asked if they had to approve the conservation restriction that was noted on one of the emails sent to us.  Mr. Cusick said he was looking for a motion which should have been included in the documents.  That would be approving the CR.  What that means is the Board of Water and Sewer Commission would be the majority owner of that CR.  Essentially this land is in your control.  Commissioner Jones asked are the three groups Newburyport, West Newbury and the Conservation Commission the ones providing funds.  Mr. Cusick confirmed that Newburyport would be a contributing CPA funds and also the grant that was received.  West Newbury will be contributing their CPA funds as well.  DCR will be shareholders in this and also Essex County Greenbelt.  Commissioner Jones asked if we are stuck paying the bill if we agree to this if the others do not pay.  Mr. Cusick said no.  The commitment is all laid out in the memo.  With that answer he has no problem making the motion.  Commissioner Friede stated that this is to protect the water but the ownership of the water isn’t covered here.  She asked if we already own the water through another document.  Mr. Cusick said yes, the property that we are talking about is not outlined here but they are talking about R27-29, R27-28 and R27-28A.  There may be another map in there that shows it better.  It has nothing to do with the water at all, it is the land.   Referring to the map--that berm that you see off to the side, there’s some water in between there that says upper Artichoke Reservoir.  That is the dam.  The dam starts down by the Artichoke River where it says R27-1 and that continues all the way around about 5,000 feet.  Commissioner Friede stated that the rights to water we already have, correct.  Mr. Cusick confirmed.  Commissioner Friede stated on page 8 they talk about access to the water supply.  The way she reads it is that they do not have to allow you access to it.  Paragraph 11 which starts on page 8 and she wanted to make sure she is misreading it.  She reads it as they do not have to allow you on the property to do maintenance to the water supply.  Mr. Cusick stated it should be the exact opposite of that.  Commission Friede stated it says the right of the grantor but not the obligation.   Mr. Geordie Vining entered the meeting and said he would provide some backup.  He didn’t have the document in front of him but he thinks what she is asking about is there was a fair amount of conversation in between all the parties and DPS and the consultant and everyone else about this access question.  Right now there is no access.  There is no legal access or even physical access to the berm, the dam or the water supply from this private property.  There is no road that goes in there.  The conservation restriction that we are acquiring is to protect the land from development to avoid impacts to the water supply.  That is what the Conservation Restriction does.  The paragraphs that are provided in there provide a framework for the City to request physical access to that portion of the dam or the berm if the City needs or wants to get in there.  The City has not gone in there for essentially 100 years.  It is not a by right situation because that would be an easement on top of this restriction and access rights cost more money.  This was hammered out with Tom and me and everybody else to set up a process by which the City can state in detail where they will come in and what they will restore.  Commissioner Friede asked that they wouldn’t add the term not reasonably denied because that would cost more money?  Mr. Vining said Tom and he were talking to lawyers and DEP and there were discussions throughout document about the use of the words “reasonable”.  He stated the City’s legal counsel looked at the document and everyone feels comfortable that if we need access this should allow us to do it and that there isn’t a problem here.  Commissioner Friede stated this is a lot of money and what happens if you can’t get in there.  Mr. Vining stated the money is for a portion of the development rights.  The money is to prevent a dozen or so of homes being put in there and all the negative impacts that come from that.  If the City does need to get in there and he stated again that the City has not gone in there and done anything along the berm and that section of the reservoir for a century since it was constructed, the various preliminary plans and schematic plans that he’s seen regarding improving the dam and raising the dam are not in this area.  They are all near the spillway to the north of this.  He thinks it is quite possible that the City will never need to get physical access into this area.  He thinks it is important context to keep in mind.  If the City had wanted to purchase this property outright for the million dollars or whatever the overall amount is, they could have done that and had more complete control over it.  This is part of the cost of getting other partners involved in putting up the resources to protect the property.  If you are thinking that what if we do need physical access and they say no there are always other avenues the City can potentially take whether it’s an eminent domain, taking of an access route or special legislation. This language was negotiated.  Tom and I raised this issue long ago with all these different parties.  We agreed to it.  The City’s solicitor agreed to it.  The Executive Office of Environmental Affairs has agreed to it.  Mr. Vining strongly advises everyone to accept it as okay and allow it to move forward.  Commissioner Tomasz assured Commissioner Friede that if there was ever a need where the City needed to get in there because of health or safety or whatever the case may be the Commission would get them there and deal with the consequences later.  Commissioner Friede said the signing sheets needs to be updated to show her as a Commissioner.  Mr. Vining said the signature pages would be updated and what was included was a draft.  The final document came through as we have been meeting.  We will work through the logistics on getting the document signed and notarized.   Ms. Knight stated that Mr. Furnari and Adrienne Linnell are both notaries.  Mr. Cusick suggested having that signature page at the office and everyone could sign if they were comfortable with that.  Mr. Vining said the same would go for the Drinking Water Supply Protection Agreement.  

Commissioner Jones made the motion to move to accept the Conservation Restriction for the Artichoke River Woods Property located North of Middle Street in West Newbury and shown as “Lot 2” on a Plan of Land dated January 22, 2021 by Donohoe Survey, Inc. be approved in the form presented and with any additional non-material revisions that may be required.  Commissioner Tomasz asked all those in favor say I.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

Mr. Cusick wanted to thank everyone that has been involved in the project.  It’s a huge bonus for trying to protect the water supply.  Commissioner Jones agreed because now we have most of the area where the berm is covered.  We don’t have all the properties but we are picking them up slowly.  Mr. Cusick said they will continue to work with the consultants and everyone else that’s been involved to try and hone in on some of the key properties.  Sometimes it will be a partnership and sometimes it might need to be an outright purchase.

Mr. Cusick continued with his facilities Report on the Water Treatment Plant:

Reservoirs/GW sources:   

· Reservoirs are at 94% as of 2/9/21.  With added precipitation Indian Hill is at 24”.  Lower and Upper Artichoke are full.

· Power Up Generator found that the gas regulator was hung up on the #2 well generator and has been fixed as well as mice eating away the ribbon connecting to the power display board to the Artichoke generator.

· Met with DPS staff to discuss the cutting and removal of trees and overgrowth area along the downward slope of the Indian Hill dam.  That is done annually or bi-annually to keep brush down.  Waiting for a chipper to come in.  

· Reviewed the Reservoir/Tributary sampling plan that was submitted to us by Don Kretchmer.  The plan does include a cyanobacteria monitoring component.  We will be sharing it with the consultant to see if there is anything that needs to be amended to the plan.  We are going to be keying in on this to keep tabs on the water quality and try to head off any algae bloom that we might be projecting.  There is plenty of food to support another bloom.  The temperature and conditions will support that.  If that’s the case we will need to figure out whether we will treat it with copper sulfite or be proactive and do an alum treatment.  That is something we will discuss with the consultants because there is a cost difference between those two.  As we start working towards next budget season we will want to make those recommendations.

WTP Operations:

· Staff did some work on the chemical feed systems.
· Did some work on changing out oils on the some of the process equipment throughout the plant.
· More work on chemical feed systems, back pressure valve.
· Holland came in and did some jar testing using Poly Aluminum chloride and had some good results compared to the Aluminum Sulfate that we are using now. We’re looking to collect some data for a year going forward and see how it stacks up against what we’re using.  If we can get better removal and it’s economically feasible then we might want to consider that.
· Continuing data to input into the HACH WIMS program.
· Staff toured Haverhill WTP to get a firsthand look at the $42 million upgrade.  
Off Site Operations/Water Storage Tanks

· P.I. chlorine booster station is off line for the season.
· Water Treatment staff had information training for sampling for PFAS testing.  We conducted a PFAS sampling on February 3rd.  I don’t have the results yet.  It’s usually a 2-3 week turnaround but because of the demand it has been close to a month if not more.  Once the results come in they will be shared.
· Clearing snow from all water treatment facilities onsite and remote out stations.
· Monthly tank inspections.
· Pete King helped out and responded to a distribution emergency call.  Wanted to show that it’s not a one-way street both ways.  Water guys come up and help us out and treatment guys help them out.   
Mr. Carey asked with that booster station off line is that in by-pass right now or is that still going through the 6” line.  Mr. Cusick responded that it is going through the 6”.  Mr. Carey asked if it would hurt to be in by-pass because he just put together a SOP on the fire protocol for the Island.  For the winter it would alleviate a lot of extra overtime.  I’m hoping we don’t have any fires on the Island but we have had one recently.  If you’re not adding anything is it something we could talk about leaving it in by-pass.  Mr. Cusick could not think of anything negative except that we won’t be able to measure the volume of water.  Mr. Carey said to leave it as is. 

6. Business Manager’s Report

· Water Meter Software Project – We are in month two of being live.  It has reduced reading errors significantly.  For example, one of our routes has 4,000 accounts.  With the old equipment about 100 accounts would come back in error.  With the new software system we only had four.  It is reading very efficiently.  

· Meters – Starting compound meter assessment project this month.  This is an additional phase of the ongoing “reading meters with accuracy” program.
· Data Scrubbing – Moving to the next phase of the data scrubbing which includes route data and correcting meter programming issues.  I’ve identified a few issues with the way the current meters are programmed in test circles and dials.  I will begin to correct those.  Once the compound meter assessment project is complete the next phase of data clean-up will continue.  A few people have asked when the meter and data project be done.   Once I get to a certain point I am going to implement a maintenance program on the data.
· Billing Software – Successfully completed test payments the week of February 9th.  The go live date is set for March 10th.  Residents and businesses will receive a mailing, e-mail blast and social media platforms are being used to market the product.  The first phase of the software will offer customers several ways to pay (pay by phone, text, google/apple pay, AMEX, Visa, MasterCard, Discover).  The second phase is the integrated Water Smart software that is in process is being coded by MUNIS and Water Smart.  This will offer customers historical consumption, ways to conserve water, sign up for reverse notifications and several customer service attributes.  It’s a one stop shop for billing, payments, and consumption and DPS notifications.  Commissioner Jones asked if once that is on line would that help folks like the Juicery and they will be able to monitor the consumption more closely if they wish.  Ms. Knight responded that yes they will be able to.  Currently customers do not have the ability to log on and view their historic and current consumption.  This software will allow them to log on and see if there is an outlier for that particular billing period.  Commissioner Friede stated that the readings still happen every three months.  Ms. Knight responded yes but this software is compatible with the new technology.  I am recommending the City move to the AMI meters.  Our current meters were installed in 2007/2008 and they are at the end of their useful life.  We are replacing quite a few meters because they are aging out.  At some point the City will have to replace all the meters in the City.  The new technology is the AMI and they read once an hour so it will be continuous monitoring.  But that is in the ballpark of $1.7 million.  Commissioner Friede asked if customers will be able to pay by credit cards.  Ms. Knight said currently they are able to pay be credit card on the old system.  The new system has text, google/apple pay, AMEX, Visa, MasterCard and Discover and you can set up autopay and also mail a check.  We get a lot of requests from customers to be able to pay by phone so with the new system they will be able to.
· Fees – The new fee structure was approved on January 11, 2021 to move forward to Budget and Finance.  It’s been delayed due to weather. Waiting on a new date.

· Rate – working on pulling requested information together for Environmental Partners on both Water and Sewer. Debt service, past five years of expenses, revenues. Tom Cusick is providing a lot of information for that rate study.
· Retained Earnings Balances – Water is at $1.4 million and Sewer is at $1 million.
· Consumption – Showing a bit of a slowdown and that is due to this quarterly billing period was for the business bill run.  Businesses have dropped off in consumption largely due to the restaurants.  I foresee that recovering with the warmer weather.  Commissioner Jones stated that the regression is still showing a gradual decline.  Ms. Knight agreed and feels the business bill run is largely responsible for that.  
· Enterprise Funds – Water continues to stay balanced with a low positive cash flow.  There is a surplus of $152,000, total revenue is at $3.9 million and they have expended $3.9 million of their budget.  They are literally on the bubble.  Many lines continue to stress the water budget.  Water construction distribution and surface water testing are the main drivers that are exceeding budget lines.  COVID 19 budget cuts are an additional stressor to the overall budgets.  In addition, the water plant heat budget line is showing a significant deficit in comparison to past years.  I am working with National Grid to identify a possible error in billing.  The sewer budget continues to operate with a significant positive cash flow.  They have a year to date surplus of $865,000, total revenue of $5.4 million and they have expended $4.8 million of their budget.  Though both budgets are showing signs of good financial health, the FY22 budget demands will require an increase in budgetary needs.  The departments continue to move forward with caution as the pandemic continues to place a strain on the economy.
The division heads and administration has been working on the FY22 narratives for the CIP budget for FY22 to FY25 and the budget submission.  The Commission will see those documents in your email in the next couple of weeks and can be discussed at the March meeting.
7. DPS Operations Reports
Jon-Eric White noted the following on the Engineering Report;

Surface Water Supply Protection and Resiliency Project (Tighe and Bond)
· Working with Tom Cusick and the Water Division on all things watershed protection with Tighe and Bond.  I submitted a CIP to Tom for the raw water line.  It should be in the range of $12-$14 million.  That was one of the outcomes of the Tighe and Bond report.  I brought this to your attention over the last year.  We talked about it in detail at the last meeting.  The other item sent to Tom was raising the dam.  We have an existing CIP for the Lower Artichoke Dam.  This is more of a specific line item to raise it for flood control—for prevention of the Merrimac from backing up.
· We are in discussions with the Conservation Commission for West Newbury for the foundation for the sand bags for the Lower Artichoke Dam.  The only change we have is last week I did a quick layout on that issue.  We have a couple of different means and methods that we can use.  One is called an Aquadam.  It’s a tradename.  It’s an HDPE woven composite material.  We are evaluating that and also the regular large sandbags like the ones they put out on the Island—super sacks—3,000 lbs.  About to work that out with the Commission and if everything works out the way we want we are going to get a drivable ramp for heavy equipment to drive from the land, around the wing wall onto this foundation and then back up the other side.   I threw in the ramp on the other side so Tom’s guys could get access to the berm and better manage it.  The access right now is impossible.

· Engineering assisting with locating hot spots in the watershed to determine likely heavy phosphorous loading locations.  Diane Gagnon has done a lot of work on this.  She went above and beyond by driving around and checked out a lot of properties and took note of animals, horses, cows, etc.  We have a list of all the parcels we are going to start looking at to go after these polluters.  We are assisting Tom on this.  He is going to manage it because there are different ways to go about it.  There are public relations that we need to do and that’s going to come out of the Tighe and Bond report.  Once we get all of that we will have a checklist of a protocol.  Tighe and Bond and myself will turn that over to Tom.  We are there to assist but how you handle watershed management is Tom’s expertise.  In a perfect world Tom needs to hire a watershed manager or at least find someone who can designate 20 hours a week because this is going to be a big deal.
Algae Bloom – Related Projects

· Working with Environmental Partners (EP) to design and permit a temporary emergency water line connection to the City of Amesbury is ongoing.  No change since the presentation made at the last meeting.  Waiting on their redesign to address the expansion joints.  We will then go to Mass DOT and the City of Amesbury.  One update is EP came up with directional drill under the river instead of hanging it underneath the bridge.  This is when and if we decide to install a permanent connection to Amesbury.  So far you’ve been aware of the temporary connection.  I’m switching topics to a permanent connection and historically we’ve been thinking about under the bridge.  We worked with Mass DOT on that for years during the design and they never liked it.  EP came up with the directional drill idea.  Tony agreed that we are going to have a feasibility report for the Commission and for all of us to evaluate the pros and cons of directional versus underneath the Whittier Bridge.  Commissioner Tomasz asked if the pipe would be laid along the river bed.  Mr. White said it’s not something you want to do.  You want to be pretty deep and it’s not preferred.  Mr. Carey said it’s not feasible because you have a 3-1/2 to 4-1/2, up to 5 current with a flood tide coming down the Merrimac.  That would be a good idea for the raw water line going across the reservoirs but not the Merrimac.
· We have a Harvard grad student, Kate Mallory, on her senior project.  She is still trying to define the scope.  In general it’s evaluating the total runoff amount of all pollutants, primarily phosphorous and nitrogen coming from the entire watershed.  Eventually picking a property where she can practice her skills with some kind of BMP to remove the phosphorous.  We will keep you updated.

WWTF Resiliency

· I have been working with Chris Pratt and BSC Group to put together scope of work for grant monies for the sidewalls to finish the berm around the plant.  The bike path is the first berm.  Without that it helps but it’s not going to stop the flood so we need the sidewalls.  We tried to go for EOEA Dam and Levy grant for the end of this month which won’t work.  Now we are going to go with MVP grant which is in March.  Hopefully the grant will pay for design and permitting.  We are thinking under $150,000 for design and permitting.  After that it’s a 5 foot wall, 6/7 feet tops where it meets the bike path and it will cost a lot of money.
Plummer Spring Bridge

· We are going through both West Newbury and Newburyport Con-Coms.  We did a site walk.  They want us to treat the runoff better than what’s on the design.  Revisions are being made to the drainage system.   
Columbus Ave Water Main Replacement

· Waiting on K&P advice to resolve issues with the contractor.
David Shaw noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;
Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:

· January flushing is down during the colder months.

· Dealing with snow removal at the lift stations.
· Quotes for the VFDS at the stations have been awarded.  We are waiting for better weather to install.

· FOG program ongoing but slowly because of COVID.

· Working with BETA to relocate the Water Street lift station.  Looking to move it about 300 feet to Rolfes Lane so there will need to be some engineering. 

· Daily inspections and maintenance of all lift stations.

· Responding to sewer calls weekly.

· During last big snowstorm there were power problems on the Island.  Worked about 5 hours dealing with it.  It is under control now but the power is a problem even with the generator.

Plum Island Maintenance:
· Jamie Tuccolo putting together a strategy for the breach on 73rd Street/Reservation Terrace.   We’ve been working on the gates to be able to shut that area down if need be.    

Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
Operations:

· Referring to the monthly report you can see that our monthly flow averages are stable.  We are still only at 45.6% of permanent flow so we still have a lot of room to grow.  The plant ran very well.  95% and 94% removal for the normal conventional limits. 
· We did get response from EPA on the effluent diffuser inspection schedule.  Originally we were supposed to do that within one year of the effective date of the permit which was June.  Because of being out of the budget cycle and COVID we did reach out to them and submitted an official request to push that off for six months.  That is what we will do and hopefully get that done sometime in the summer or fall.  After that it has to be done every five years.  

· We did complete the separation of the pumping, piping from the final effluent contact chamber to the septage tank.  This was a legacy issue that has been there for years.  It was in violation of our permit and the CMR.  That is now entirely on its own and there is no chance of leakage from septage into the final effluent.
· As Mr. White indicated we are working at length with BSC on the wing walls and is ongoing.  We will be going for a grant for that design work in March.

· Hot water tank failed and has been repaired.

· Rail Trail is ongoing.  We have a few issues with drainage that is being worked out.  

· The biggest thing coming up that we will be putting on our CIP for the next two to three years is a secondary clarifier.  I have Environmental Partners Group looking into developing an estimate for design and construction.  It is a critical area.  Probably should have been done during the upgrade.  We are at the point where we have two secondary clarifiers.  We can’t take either one of them off line at any given time and other than for a very short time for general maintenance, oil changes, etc.  We are looking to add an additional clarifier and then also upgrade the drive mechanisms and sweeps and so forth in the existing clarifiers.  I will have a CIP number hopefully by the end of this week.  We are looking at probably $5 million for design construction and oversight.  It will be bonded and hopefully that will be eligible for some SRS money.
Jonathan Carey noted the following on the Water Construction Division report;

· Continuation of work on well survey and private well policy with BOH.  Waiting for them to get back to me.
· Install and update hydrant flags.  There was a hydrant leak on State Street.  Replaced that hydrant and valve.
· Worked on some failing pipe installation under the overpass at High Street and Bromfield (rail trail).

· Repaired three hydrants.  One due to motor vehicle accident and the others due to faulty hydrants.

· Reservation Terrace and 73rd Street area.  Due to the degradation of the sand dunes and mean high water with storms we preemptively installed two new isolation gates that will limit our exposure.  As far as preemptive shutdowns, the residents in that area have been made aware and I have their contact information.  Prior to a nor’ Easter we will be shutting those two valves that impact two homes specifically.  If we suffer any further breaches it would go to 18 homes and then 36 homes.  If the main was breached and broke we would have 18 homes without water and we were trying to mitigate that circumstance.  In the wintertime, the ability to run any type of surface bypass and with snow removal it’s just not possible.  With the last nor’ Easter it worked and we were able to turn the water back on.
· Hydrant maintenance/shoveling/plowing.
· Assisting Highway and Water Treatment with snow removal at different locations.

· Break at Dennett Drive and Forrester Street.  Both repaired.
· Phillips Drive.  Met with the Mayor on Tuesday to update her on that project.  I pushed to have the project to include water main replacement.  It’s in the 60-70 year old time frame.  If they will be doing road reclamation and the drainage issue we will just have problems.  It’s a concrete line, cast iron.  I believe it will be included in the new bid specs.  
· Dig Safe mark outs, site inspections, meter appointments.

· Continue working to locate, raise, clean and repair gate boxes (ongoing).  It’s been slow lately.  We are doing that in culmination with a gate valve exercising program and also with GIS.
Commissioner Tomasz asked all those in favor of accepting the February 2021 Operation Reports say I. 
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

8. Old/New Business

· None.  

9. Warrant Signing

Commissioner Tomasz asked all those in favor of accepting and paying all 10 bills dated February 17th say I.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

10. Next Meeting
Next meeting scheduled for Wednesday, March 17, 2021 at 4:00 pm.
11. Additional Commission Members
The Commissioners requested that a search be done to obtain a few more people to join the Commission.  The department is not sure what the restrictions are as far as advertising for the position.  Mr. Furnari is going to meet with the Mayor’s administration to see if it can be posted on the website and maybe put something out on Facebook.  
12. Adjournment
Commissioner Tomasz moved to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Jones seconds that motion.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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